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some future time in hopes that we can 
get agreement. 

I want to point out there are a large 
number of amendments pending on this 
bill, many of which are agreed to, oth-
ers that probably will fall by the way-
side, it should not be that difficult to 
finish work on this bill. However, if we 
continue to have this delay, without 
any cooperation to move the process 
forward, then it is going to foul up our 
very crowded calendar. That is unfor-
tunate, as we all want to get the legis-
lation done, get the conference reports 
on appropriations bills passed, and 
other pending legislation which is es-
sential, so that we do not have to shut 
the Government down. If we fail to get 
the cooperation of the minority in even 
agreeing to things that everybody 
agrees to, it is unfortunate. 

Let me point out some of the Sen-
ators we would have helped today: Sen-
ator DEWINE, for instance, and Senator 
DODD; their amendments should have 
been agreed to. They have shown great 
leadership in advocating greater re-
search into pediatric uses of new and 
existing drugs. Their amendment re-
flects Senator DEWINE’s successful ef-
fort to marry the mandated approach 
in the administration’s regulations 
with the incentive-based approach un-
derlying Senator DEWINE and Senator 
DODD’s provision. Senator MURRAY has 
worked diligently to protect the health 
and safety of children. Her amendment, 
which everybody agrees should be ap-
proved, modifies the national uni-
formity provision clarifying that the 
exemption requirement is applicable to 
the health and safety of children. 

Other amendments by other Members 
that we could have adopted today will 
have to be done at some later time as 
long as the minority continues to 
block progress on the 152-page bill, of 
which 150 pages are agreed to. That 
does not make much sense. Why do we 
have this delay over a provision on 
which there is a disagreement, and gen-
eral knowledge that the disagreement 
will have to be taken care of in the 
conference committee. The White 
House will insist that we come up with 
something different than is in the bill 
and the House has already taken a dif-
ferent position. Why should we delay 
the meeting of that conference com-
mittee? 

I urge the minority to let us vote— 
they are holding up an extremely im-
portant piece of legislation. The only 
advantage in doing this is to raise 
more public attention to one issue— 
that the minority is willing to tie up 
the Senate over one sentence in this 
bill in full knowledge that further 
work will be done on the issue in con-
ference. 

So let’s move this bill along, get it to 
conference. The House is moving expe-
ditiously, so we can go to conference 
probably at the end of next week if we 
can get this bill done. I urge the minor-
ity to change the tactics of delaying 
any progress on this bill. 

I yield the floor. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Georgia. 

f 

EDUCATION REFORM 

Mr. COVERDELL. Mr. President, this 
Congress began its deliberations in a 
very interesting way. Our conference, 
our side of the aisle, met before the 
convening of the 105th Congress and 
concluded or defined 10 major issues 
they thought should be brought before 
the Nation. 

The first issue, which resulted in the 
first piece of legislation for this Sen-
ate, for this Congress, was education. 
It was unanimous agreement in the 
conference that our first expression in 
this Congress on our side of the aisle 
would be about education and its im-
portance. Not long after that the Presi-
dent of the United States announced 
that education would become a center-
piece of his activities during this Con-
gress, and he actually visited Georgia, 
he visited various locales across the 
country, and he talked about, by and 
large, the requirement or need that 
people have some relief from the costs 
of higher education. 

It is interesting, and in a sense in a 
bipartisan way, we had key leaders in 
both parties focusing on this issue. It is 
certainly exactly what ought to have 
happened. I believe the genesis of 
American glory is that we have been a 
free people. I have said more than once 
that an uneducated people cannot be 
free. An uneducated people cannot be 
free. 

So as we, the custodians of this great 
democracy, prepare for a new century, 
we have to be asking ourselves the 
question over and over: Are we pre-
paring the generation that will lead 
that century with the tools that they 
will need and require to be ready to do 
that job? Unfortunately, the news is 
not altogether comforting when you re-
view the data. 

Despite the intense interest in the 
last tax relief proposal on costs of 
higher education, that higher edu-
cation is not where America is in trou-
ble in its education. America is in trou-
ble in its elementary and high school 
level. 

I was reading just the other day a 
prominent survey of the condition in 
elementary schools. It is fairly alarm-
ing. It suggested that 4 out of 10 stu-
dents in elementary school today are 
frightened by some aspect or fearful of 
violence in the school. Mr. President, 
the survey concluded that 3 out of 10 
students in elementary school will 
have property stolen from them in the 
schools. It suggested that 1 out of 10 
will be confronted with a deadly weap-
on while they are in school. 

When you look at the condition of 
our reading proficiency, our basic 
skills—reading, writing, adding and 
subtracting—we are not comforted by 
the data which, of course, has led to 
this massive debate about skills that 
students have to achieve by the time 
they are in the fourth grade, have to 

achieve by the time they are in the 
eighth grade, and how are we going to 
certify that it has happened. 

I have spent the better part of the 
last 2 years talking about the fact that 
we have a drug epidemic in the United 
States, particularly among our young-
er teenagers. We have seen statistics 
that show that drug use has doubled in 
the last 36 to 40 months. These are 
schoolchildren, Mr. President. If you go 
to these schools—and I invite anybody 
to do it—the students are very savvy, 
they know exactly what is happening, 
and they know that there are drugs and 
violence surrounding their environ-
ment in school. 

So, 4 in 10 are fearful; 3 in 10 are 
going to be robbed; 1 in 10 is going to 
face a weapon; and all of them will tell 
you the nature of drugs and the avail-
ability of drugs. 

Three out of ten who come to college 
this September will have to take reme-
dial training in reading. In other 
words, 30 percent-plus of the students 
that have gone through our elementary 
school system and our high school sys-
tem are not ready for college and can’t 
read well. So I guess the story is begin-
ning to frame itself: We have a problem 
in K through high school. An American 
family ought to at least expect that 
when their child graduates from an 
American high school, they can do the 
ABC’s, they can read, they can write, 
and they can do their arithmetic, and 
they are not behind. Society spends 
millions upon millions of dollars re-
training these students by the time 
they get to college. 

Well, I think this data and these sta-
tistics, Mr. President, are the reason 
that when you poll Americans, the vast 
majority of them now put education as 
the No. 1 issue. It is because they are 
reading the same data that we are 
reading. And, of course, it is the reason 
that leadership in both parties have 
come forward of late and have sug-
gested that we need to make the Fed-
eral Government be the appropriate 
partner—the appropriate partner; not 
the governor, not the manager, but a 
good partner—in helping our States 
and our local communities get a handle 
on what is going wrong in public edu-
cation at the elementary and high 
school level. 

So, as a result, the first bill was in-
troduced, S. 1, which contained three 
major initiatives. First, there was tax 
relief making employer-provided edu-
cational assistance tax free to help 
make up this shortfall, help these em-
ployers bring new educational oppor-
tunity to their employees. That is now 
law. 

S. 1 allows State prepaid tuition 
plans to pay for both college tuition 
and room and board. That is now law. 

S. 1, our first piece of legislation, 
made interest on student loans tax de-
ductible. That is now law. 

S. 1 provided education savings ac-
counts for college. That is now law. 
That was a compromise and a coming 
together of the President’s proposals 
and of our conference proposals. 
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S. 1 dealt with the Individuals With 

Disabilities Education Act and made a 
commitment to full funding for the In-
dividuals With Disabilities Education 
Act because, while passed originally in 
the 1970’s with a promise that about 
half of the cost would be borne by the 
Federal Government, it was never 
done. Congress had reauthorized the 
act earlier this year. It attempted to 
modify it, to make it more flexible, 
more suitable for local school boards. 
And that is now law. Everything that 
we wanted to achieve in S. 1 was not, 
but much was. 

There were key provisions in S. 1 for 
school safety. I alluded to this data 
just a moment ago—that you have 4 
out of 10 that are fearful, 3 out of 10 
that will be robbed, 1 out of 10 that 
confront a deadly weapon, and all of 
the students will tell you of the prob-
lems with drugs in and around their 
schools. This is not yet accomplished, 
this key provision of S. 1, and we plan 
to come back and address these issues 
as we move through this 105th Con-
gress. As an example, we currently of-
fered an amendment to the Labor-HHS 
appropriations bill that provides fund-
ing, Mr. President, for student hot 
lines to report acts of violence in 
school or for witness protection pro-
grams that would allow students addi-
tional protections if they would ever 
become a victim of a serious crime. 

Now, Mr. President, in the course of 
the debate on tax relief, I introduced 
an amendment, cosponsored by many, 
that tried to make the tax relief pro-
posal reflect more concern about the 
problems that we are having in elemen-
tary school and high school. As I said, 
if there is a criticism about the edu-
cation components of the tax relief 
proposal, a constructive criticism, it is 
that it all focuses on higher education. 
But as I have just alluded to, Mr. Presi-
dent, the problem is not there. Yes, the 
problem of costs are associated with it, 
but it is an effective system, the envy 
of the world. Our elementary schools 
are not the envy of the world, and they 
are a source of great worry for us in 
the United States. 

So we introduced in the Senate, in 
the debate on tax relief, a proposal 
that would empower parents to deal 
with education deficiencies, whatever 
they happen to be, for their children. 
We created and passed in the Senate, 
by a very powerful vote, 60 to 40, an 
education savings account for students, 
grades kindergarten through high 
school. It allowed parents to save up to 
$2,000 per year per child in after-tax 
dollars, but the interest buildup would 
not be taxed if, at the time the account 
was used, it was used for an edu-
cational purpose for that child. 

Mr. President, the savings account 
has a very unique feature to it. It al-
lows sponsors to contribute to the ac-
count. So the parents can contribute to 
the account, obviously, but the grand-
parents could as well, or an aunt, an 
uncle, a neighbor, a friend, an em-
ployer, an organization, an associa-

tion—all of these could become part-
ners to that family to help produce an 
account that that family could use on 
behalf of the child’s education. Mr. 
President, this would result in billions 
of dollars over the next decade coming 
to the assistance of education where it 
really needs it—elementary and high 
school. 

Mr. President, these new dollars, 
these billions of new dollars, I call the 
smart dollars. They are the most intel-
ligent dollar investment that will 
occur in education. Why is that? Be-
cause they can be used for any edu-
cation deficiency; whether the child 
needed a home computer or some other 
new technology, or the child might 
need a tutor because of a math defi-
ciency, the child might need to be pre-
pared for an SAT test, it might be nec-
essary for an after-school program, or 
transportation, or uniforms, or what-
ever. But these dollars would be di-
rected, like a bullet, right to whatever 
the problem was. 

Now, vast public spending doesn’t ac-
complish that. It sets up the broad pa-
rameters, but it has a difficult time 
getting to that child’s specific defi-
ciency. It may be medical, like dys-
lexia, or some other problem. But who 
knows best about those deficiencies? 
The parents. This arms those parents 
with an ability to go right to the prob-
lem, right on target. 

So these billions of dollars would be 
the most intelligent invested dollars 
we could envision or imagine in edu-
cation. Mr. President, these education 
savings accounts have created an enor-
mous outpouring of support. There is 
some opposition, and I am going to 
deal with that in a minute. But the ac-
count could also be used for home 
schooling. The account could also be 
used for tuition, if the parents had de-
cided that they needed to put that 
child in another learning environment, 
for whatever reason. 

Mr. President, last week, we held a 
press conference here in Washington on 
behalf of two proposals that are part of 
our side’s education initiatives. One 
was the proposal to provide funding for 
Washington, DC, public school scholar-
ships, to allow students that are 
trapped in the most difficult schools an 
opportunity to have the resources, up 
to $3,200 per student, to move to a 
school that was either safer or was pro-
ducing a quality education. 

The other proposal that the press 
conference gathered to support was the 
education savings account that I have 
just described. It was one of the most 
moving press conferences I have seen in 
Washington, Mr. President. The Pre-
siding Officer and all of us have been to 
one press conference after another, and 
you can almost cite the routine. But 
this one broke the routine. I knew the 
Speaker would be there, and the major-
ity leader from the House, and myself 
and Senator COATS from Indiana, a 
leading spokesman for education re-
form. We walked into the room and 
were joined by Alveda Celeste King, a 

native of my home city; Congressman 
FLAKE of New York, an eloquent 
spokesperson who decided that he will 
resign from Congress and return to his 
ministry; a young woman named Starr 
Parker, who had written a book, 
‘‘From Welfare Mother to Work.’’ It 
tells the story of her life, freeing her-
self from the entrapment of depend-
ency, and the independence she has 
gained by moving to regular work; a 
great spokesperson and a single mother 
of four from Cleveland, OH, giving an 
elongated story of her work to free her 
four children, who were in violent situ-
ations in public schools. They were in 
schools that were not teaching her 
children, and she told her story of free-
ing them from these schools and get-
ting them to a new environment. 

They were all there speaking on be-
half of ideas like the education savings 
account and how important it would 
have been to them to help them deal 
with the particular problems that their 
children had faced and the entrapment 
that they were confronted with when 
no options were made available to 
them. The education savings account 
would have been a tool that they could 
have used to free themselves of these 
environments and get their children 
into the proper school environment 
that they sought. 

It reminded me, Mr. President. 
I see that we have been joined by our 

good colleague from Alaska, and I am 
going to turn to him in just a moment. 

But my sister was a single mother of 
four with two sets of twins. I remember 
my father and I meeting many, many 
years ago and deciding that their edu-
cation was going to be a major issue. 
We didn’t have a lot to spare in those 
days. We opened up a savings account, 
and he and I both started contributing 
every month a little bit, and then a lit-
tle bit more so there was a little nest 
egg available by the time these chil-
dren were trying to deal with their col-
lege education. 

If the education savings account had 
been in place, that nest egg would have 
been twice the size it was when it was 
ready for use because the interest 
would have built up, and it wouldn’t 
have been taxed. We could have used 
those assets to help further and even 
do more than was done on behalf of 
their education. There is not a family 
in America—no matter whether their 
child is in school—that this concept 
wouldn’t be applicable to, and no one 
knows more what the peculiar or par-
ticular deficiency is than the family. 

So this is a powerful tool that will 
stand behind education wherever it is 
occurring—public schools or private 
schools or a home school or an em-
ployer environment. 

Mr. President, I am going to turn to 
the Senator from Alaska, who has just 
joined us. He has been an eloquent 
spokesman in terms of our educational 
issues. I yield him up to 15 minutes, if 
that is appropriate. 

Mr. MURKOWSKI addressed the 
Chair. 
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The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Alaska. 
Mr. MURKOWSKI. Mr. President, let 

me first commend my good friend from 
Georgia for his efforts to bring atten-
tion to the significance of the current 
education situation in the United 
States, and in particular, for empha-
sizing some of the shortcomings in our 
educational system and what we can do 
to change them. I am very pleased to 
join him in this effort. 

Mr. President, I would like to talk 
about issues concerning education and 
the attitude of constituents with re-
gard to what they see as insensitivity 
by the Federal Government. They look 
upon education as a responsibility that 
should be shared, with the primary 
concern resting with the parents, the 
educator, and then moving into the 
community as a whole and the school 
boards, as opposed to a centralized dic-
tate from faceless and nameless bu-
reaucrats in Washington, DC, dictating 
an educational system which suggests, 
‘‘one size fits all’’. 

When I go back to my State of Alas-
ka, I consistently hear about the state 
of education—not only in my State but 
as it applies in our country today. I 
think it is fair to say that the Amer-
ican people are extremely concerned 
that, despite annually spending hun-
dreds of billions of dollars at the Fed-
eral, State, and local level, our edu-
cation system to a large degree is fail-
ing. The simple fact is that 78 per-
cent—I am astounded at this—of all 2- 
and 4-year colleges offer remedial 
courses in math, reading, and writing; 
78 percent. We would assume that our 
high school students have these skills 
when they get to the university. But 
that is not the case. Seventy-eight per-
cent of all 2- and 4-year colleges now 
offer remedial courses in math, read-
ing, and writing. 

What does that suggest? It is pretty 
obvious that many high school stu-
dents are being shortchanged in their 
academic preparations for adulthood. 

Is that a responsibility of the par-
ents, the educators, the school board, 
or the system? Well, I would have to 
say, it is pretty much the system. 

As my friend from Georgia recently 
stated on this floor, the educational 
savings account offers relief. The re-
cently enacted balanced budget bill 
contained nearly $40 billion in tax in-
centives to help parents and students 
defray college education costs. 

In addition, the new law provides in-
dividuals a $2,000-per-year lifetime 
learning tax credit that can be used by 
an individual throughout his or her 
life, to enhance professional skills or 
complete graduate or undergraduate 
degrees. 

I strongly support these tax incen-
tives because in the globally competi-
tive 21st century our Nation’s eco-
nomic success—our very future—will 
depend on a highly educated and high- 
skilled labor force. 

It is so disturbing today as we look 
at some of the areas, particularly the 

inner-city areas of this country, where, 
unfortunately, many young people 
come from homes in which they spent 
little time with either parent, and of-
tentimes with a relative trying to do 
the best he or she could in raising 
those children as a single parent. Some 
of these children are involved at a very 
young age in simply transporting nar-
cotics, a trade made easier because law 
enforcement agencies might not ini-
tiate any significant sentencing on 
these young people. Some of them be-
come addicted as teenagers and young 
adults and thus depart on this trail 
which leads to dire consequences. Oth-
ers may be incarcerated from time to 
time as teenagers. The fact is when 
they are looking for a job, their skills 
are very limited. Many of them can’t 
read and can’t write. They have a very 
bleak future. Oftentimes that future 
leads to crime, drugs, and ultimately, a 
burden on society. 

It is just not the inner-city areas 
where we have this exposure. We have 
it in other areas of the country also. 
Obvioulsy, we need to alleviate this sit-
uation. To do so, we should assist fami-
lies instead of offering a Federal solu-
tion which more often than not will 
not work. 

So I go into this area to elaborate a 
little bit on the dilemma facing society 
today. Some of the solutions that have 
been proposed, and the tax incentive 
for higher education that was sup-
ported by the President along with the 
majority of Democrats and Repub-
licans in Congress, do not contain re-
strictions that condition the incentives 
on students attending a public univer-
sity. So families at the college level 
can take advantage of incentives 
whether the children attend State 
school or private universities. 

But I think it is ironic that while the 
Congress and the President work so 
well together on promoting higher edu-
cation incentives, the President, as we 
know, had threatened to veto the en-
tire tax bill because a bipartisan group 
of Senators, including myself and the 
Senator from Georgia, sought to give 
parents with children in grades kinder-
garten through 12 basically similar tax 
choices. 

Why is it that it is all right to pro-
vide incentives for attending private 
universities but similar incentives are 
deemed inappropriate while students 
are attending kindergarten through 12? 
The White House has not offered much 
of an explanation. 

As important as a university edu-
cation is this day and age, the best as-
surances that a child will do well in 
college, let alone be admitted to col-
lege, is the quality of education that 
student receives between the ages of 
approximately 5 through 18. When are 
study habits developed? When are read-
ing, writing, and math skills devel-
oped? Everyone in this Chamber knows 
that children do not suddenly develop 
these disciplines when they enter col-
lege. The foundations for educational 
development begin at the early stages 

of kindergarten, preschool, and evolve 
as the student moves up in grades 
through junior high and high school. 

As we look at other societies, par-
ticularly Japan, I have often been 
struck by the commitment of parents. 
Many times the mother will study with 
the child. As a consequence, a family 
unit takes a significant interest in the 
learning process. When those young-
sters who are in the Japanese system 
want to go on to school, they must 
take an exam. There is a great deal of 
family excitement around the test as 
the student studies for the exam and 
the family experiences a great deal of 
anticipation as to whether or not the 
child will pass the exam. But it is a 
system, if you will, that is supported 
by strong parental association. 

Sixty Senators voted in June to 
allow parents to establish educational 
savings accounts, proceeds of which 
could be used to offset the cost of pri-
vate schools or home schools in the K 
through 12 grades. This would have 
given parents of young children a very 
modest tax subsidy if they choose to 
send their children to private school. 
Contributions to such accounts would 
not have been tax deductible. The only 
benefit of these accounts would have 
been that earnings could be withdrawn 
tax free. 

Although modest in scope, these ac-
counts could have given real choices to 
low- and middle-income families who 
believe their children’s best chance for 
the future lies in gaining an education 
in a private school. 

Income limits ensure that the bene-
fits of these educational savings incen-
tives would have been focused on mid-
dle-income families. Wealthy families 
most often do not need to use these 
educational accounts because they can 
easily afford the cost of private K 
through 12 tuition and because the tax 
base in wealthy communities often pro-
vides the best possible public education 
in the Nation. 

But middle- and low-income families 
don’t have the same choices that the 
wealthy have when it comes to edu-
cation because they don’t have the ade-
quate resources to pay private tuition. 
Allowing these families the choice of 
using funds from educational savings 
accounts for grades K through 12 would 
enable families with modest incomes to 
send their children to the schools 
where they believe that the child will 
get the best preparation for college. 

What is wrong with that? 
Mr. President, if the education sav-

ings accounts can be justified for col-
lege tuition, shouldn’t they also be al-
lowed for the educational expense that 
gives the child the opportunity to 
apply to college? 

Mr. President, Congress and the 
President will again have the oppor-
tunity to debate this aspect of edu-
cational choice in front of the Amer-
ican public. 

I am pleased to be a cosponsor with 
my good friend, Senator COVERDELL, 
who is with me on the floor today, of 
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his bill, PASS A+ Act—and I think 
that is an appropriate name, PASS A+ 
Act—which would allow parents to 
make contributions to education sav-
ings accounts that can be used to fi-
nance K through 12 education. 

I hope we can pass this legislation be-
fore the end of the year. I hope that 
President Clinton will reconsider his 
opposition to helping families finance 
the cost of sending their children to 
the primary and secondary schools of 
their choice. 

Mr. President, while I am a strong 
supporter of giving families a choice of 
where they send their children to 
school, I believe a vibrant and dynamic 
public school educational system is a 
strong bulwark of a free society, and I 
totally support it in this Nation. 

That is why I supported an amend-
ment to the Labor-HHS bill offered by 
Senator SLADE GORTON that will award 
all funds appropriated to the Depart-
ment of Education for K through 12 
programs directly to local school dis-
tricts. 

Let the local school districts bear the 
responsibility associated with the edu-
cation process and let them be respon-
sive to the parents of those children 
entrusted to the local boards of edu-
cation for performance. That is the 
concept, the very basis of the account-
ability concept. It is pretty hard to 
hold nameless bureaucrats in Wash-
ington, DC, under a dictate one-size- 
fits-all. I think Senator GORTON’s 
amendment puts the responsibility 
down at the local area, with the local 
school boards, by giving them, if you 
will, the necessary funding. His amend-
ment I think reflects my fundamental 
belief that education policies and pro-
cedures are best determined by those 
who are the closest to the student. 
That means shifting decisionmaking to 
parents, teachers, and local school 
boards and away from Washington bu-
reaucrats. 

By simply block granting education 
dollars to local school boards, each of 
the thousands of communities in this 
country will have the flexibility to im-
prove their education system at the 
local level, putting the responsibility 
on the people. 

And by consolidating Federal edu-
cation funds into a block grant we can 
assure that almost every school dis-
trict will receive more funds for actual 
education rather than having the funds 
lost in a bureaucratic administration 
mire that exists here in Washington. 

Under the Labor-HHS appropriations 
bill, more than $11 billion would be dis-
tributed under the block grant ap-
proach. Currently, the costs of admin-
istering the programs that would be 
block granted represent nearly 15 per-
cent of the $11 billion. The block grant 
approach would free up the administra-
tive dollars, meaning nearly $1.5 billion 
more—$1.5 billion more—could be used 
for students instead of filling out forms 
to be sent back to Washington, DC. 

Mr. President, there are 788 Federal 
education programs that spend nearly 

$100 billion a year. How many of these 
are necessary? These programs are ad-
ministered by 40 departments and 
agencies of the Federal Government. 
These agencies, I assure you, are not 
supportive of our proposal because they 
would not have anything to do. 

Well, it is time to do a top-to-bottom 
review of how we could streamline the 
delivery of education dollars to local 
communities, and I think Senator GOR-
TON’s amendment is the first step. It is 
my hope the President will support 
this approach through educational 
funding that puts children and teachers 
ahead of bureaucrats and program 
managers in Washington. 

So I think it is time for Washington 
to catch up with the American people 
on how to improve the educational op-
portunities of our children. 

Mr. President, I wonder if I could 
defer and make a short introduction of 
a resolution that would follow as op-
posed to interrupting the presentation 
by my colleague. 

Mr. COVERDELL. I will be glad to 
yield whatever time to deal with the 
resolution, and it is perfectly appro-
priate. The Senator is asking unani-
mous consent it follow this. 

Mr. MURKOWSKI. I ask unanimous 
consent, Mr. President, the resolution 
follow the debate on education we are 
having here today. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

(The remarks of Mr. MURKOWSKI per-
taining to the submission of Senate 
Concurrent Resolution 53 are located in 
today’s RECORD under ‘‘Submission of 
Concurrent and Senate Resolutions.’’) 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
COVERDELL). The Chair recognizes the 
Senator from Nebraska. 

Mr. HAGEL. Mr. President, I thank 
the Chair. I rise to support the Cover-
dell bill, of which I am a cosponsor. 

Mr. President, we have been debating 
several pieces of legislation on edu-
cation here in this body over the last 
few weeks. It is important to clearly 
understand how all of this legislation 
fits together and why. This is about re-
storing the fundamental belief that 
education policy and curriculum be-
long at the local level; they are best 
determined by those closest to the stu-
dents, who care most about the stu-
dents, and who have the most to win or 
lose—the parents, the teachers, the 
local school boards, not Washington. 
As well-intentioned, as well-motivated, 
as the Department of Education is, as 
are the President and the Congress, 
who all care about education, it is 
those at the local level who understand 
it best. 

The Gorton amendment, which has 
been referred to by my friend and col-
league from Alaska, was passed last 
week during the debate on the Labor- 
HHS appropriations bill. This amend-
ment block grants funds from several 
K–12 education programs in the Depart-
ment of Education. It sends that 
money back to the States, back di-
rectly to school boards. 

The Coverdell bill, another piece of 
the fundamental education philosophy 
debate in this body, is the Parent and 
Student Savings Account Plus Act. 
This legislation, as has been referred to 
many times this morning, allows par-
ents to make up to a $2,000 per year 
contribution in after-tax dollars to an 
education IRA, or you could refer to it 
as an expanded education savings ac-
count for primary and secondary edu-
cation. Parents would be free to choose 
how this money and where this money 
would be used on behalf of their own 
children’s education. 

The Coverdell bill helps families, es-
pecially lower-income families, exer-
cise the same rights as wealthy people 
when it comes to deciding where their 
children go to school. 

Mr. President, I always start with 
this premise: Whose money is this? 
Whose money are we talking about? It 
is not my money. It is not the Presi-
dent’s money. It is not the money of 
the Secretary of Education. It is the 
parents’ money, the taxpayers’ money. 
My goodness, should they not be em-
powered with some responsibility, 
since it is their money, as to how they 
use that, where they focus to help edu-
cate their children? I think so. 

Our education problems begin not at 
the college or postsecondary level. 
Somehow we glide over that. Our prob-
lems in education begin at the begin-
ning, at the elementary and secondary 
levels. This is where we must capture 
these young people. This is where they 
learn to read and write and discipline 
themselves and develop logic and work 
through problems—at the beginning. 
Not in college; it is too late. This is 
where we should focus. This is where 
the choice should be. This is where stu-
dents and parents desperately need a 
choice in education. 

We will probably soon have the op-
portunity to vote on a third education 
reform measure in this body, that 
being the District of Columbia Student 
Opportunity Scholarship Act, another 
fit, Mr. President, in the overall edu-
cation debate, the overall education 
philosophy. 

It is no great secret that the District 
of Columbia school system is deeply 
troubled. It is not the parents’ fault. It 
is not the students’ fault. But this bill 
that we will debate would create a tui-
tion scholarship fund that would allow 
2,000 low-income students in the Dis-
trict to attend public schools, private 
schools, or parochial schools, but 
schools of their parents’ choice. It 
would also provide direct aid to an ad-
ditional 2,000 public school students 
who want to improve their academic 
skills through afterschool tutoring. 

As Alveda King recently wrote, ‘‘Is it 
moral to tax families, compel their 
children’s attendance at schools and 
then give them no choice between 
teaching methods, religious or secular 
education, and other matters?’’ I do 
not think it is. ‘‘Is it consistent to pro-
claim, meanwhile, that America is a 
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Nation that prides itself on competi-
tion, consumer choice, freedom of reli-
gion, and parental responsibility,’’ yet, 
in fact, we don’t give our parents a 
choice where they send their children 
to school? 

The Gorton amendment, the Cover-
dell bill and the DC Student Oppor-
tunity Scholarship Act are not an at-
tempt to destroy public schools. My 
goodness. And that is an important 
point, Mr. President. I hear my col-
leagues on the other side of this debate 
saying, ‘‘Oh, you will destroy public 
schools. You will take funds from pub-
lic schools.’’ Nonsense. This Nation is a 
rich, great Nation because we have al-
ways had diversity. From the first days 
of the people who settled this Nation, 
it has been about diversity. People 
from all over the globe have made 
America great and continue to make 
America great. It is about diversity. It 
is about choice. It is about competi-
tion. 

Americans should want their public 
schools to be the very best, to be the 
absolute best school systems that they 
can make, they can provide, they can 
develop. I have a daughter in a public 
school system in Virginia. It is a good 
school system. I am not standing in 
this Chamber today to do anything 
that would deteriorate, take away or 
harm the public school systems. But 
we must enable all people to choose the 
best education for their children, what-
ever their circumstances are in life. 
And we must restore the fundamental 
belief that education policy and cur-
riculum are best determined by those 
closest to the students—parents, teach-
ers, school boards—not Washington. 

Mr. President, I strongly encourage 
my colleagues to support the Coverdell 
bill, and I yield my time. I thank the 
Chair. 

Mr. GORTON addressed the Chair. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

Chair recognizes the Senator from 
Washington. 

Mr. GORTON. Mr. President, on Mon-
day, millions of American children will 
board schoolbuses all across the coun-
try. 

But when they get off those buses, 
will they be walking into schools that 
challenge them to learn and grow, or 
into empty shells of missed opportuni-
ties and lost hopes? Are we doing the 
best possible job of educating our chil-
dren, or can we do better? 

For decades, the conventional wis-
dom in our Nation’s Capital has been 
that Washington, DC, knows what’s 
best for our schools. I disagree. I think 
teachers, parents, principals, and 
school boards know what’s best for our 
children. 

Earlier this month, the U.S. Senate 
passed school reform to restore the tra-
ditional role that parents and teachers 
play in education. 

The reform adopted by the Senate 
sends Federal education funds for kin-
dergarten through high school directly 
to school districts. 

Bypassing Federal and State bu-
reaucracies, which siphon millions of 

dollars and attach regulatory strings, 
means more authority and more money 
for local educators. 

All of us want the best education pos-
sible for our kids. We all want them to 
succeed. 

A good education unlocks the future, 
provides a lifetime key to open doors of 
opportunity and helps our children 
reach their dreams. We can provide 
that opportunity to our children by re-
storing the role that parents, teachers, 
and principals need to play in edu-
cation. 

Unfortunately, Washington, DC, 
takes a different view—the President 
and Democrats in Congress have de-
nounced this proposal. 

Education should not be a partisan 
issue, but when this school reform 
measure was approved by the Senate, 
not a single Democrat voted for it. And 
the President has said he will veto this 
reform when it comes to his desk. 

Apparently, he prefers a system that 
has Washington, DC, deciding what’s 
best for schoolchildren in Chehalis, 
WA; New York City, and every place in 
between. By taking this position, I 
think the President is telling parents 
and teachers: ‘‘I don’t trust you.’’ 

While I believe the President has 
taken the wrong position, I know that 
he and I share the same goal—we both 
want what is best for our children. The 
debate is not over who cares more for 
our children’s future—the debate is 
about how to achieve our shared goal 
of doing the best we can for children. 

There is nothing more important 
than our children’s future. There are 
few issues as troubling as the state of 
our educational system. The next cen-
tury will demand a lot—advanced tech-
nology, the global marketplace, an 
ever-changing American society—and I 
am concerned that our children aren’t 
going to be completely prepared for 
their upcoming challenges. 

There was a time in America when 
parents and teachers had more say in 
their children’s education. Over time, 
Washington, DC, gradually took re-
sponsibility for education from our 
home towns, and put it in the hands of 
Federal bureaucrats. What have we 
gotten for allowing Washington, DC, to 
run our local schools? 

Since 1960, education spending has 
risen 200 percent, but SAT scores are 
down. Teachers used to make up two- 
thirds of the full-time school staff— 
now it is barely half. And schools are 
more dangerous than ever. 

The Washington, DC-knows best ap-
proach to education has also taken us 
away from the ‘‘back to basics’’ ap-
proach long-favored by parents. Skim 
through your daughter’s American his-
tory book. Does it instill her with 
hope? Is it the story of how incredibly 
diverse people came from all over the 
globe to pursue boundless opportuni-
ties? Or is it a visionless narrative of 
American failures and shortcomings? 

Those who oppose this measure argue 
that it’s somehow dangerous to entrust 
parents and teachers with more control 

over our children’s education. Those in 
Washington, DC guard their power jeal-
ously, and they won’t give it up easily. 

The President says this proposal will 
reduce funding for schools, and elimi-
nates the Department of Education—it 
will not. 

Under this proposal, local schools get 
more money, and the Department of 
Education plays a more modest role. 

While fewer bureaucrats and a weak-
ened Department of Education are val-
uable byproducts of this effort, they 
are not my primary concern—giving 
parents and teachers more control over 
their children’s education is my single 
most important goal. 

One Senator who opposes school re-
form said he actually thought that par-
ents would build more swimming pools, 
instead of buying more books, if Wash-
ington, DC stops telling our schools 
how to educate our children. 

I disagree. It’s offensive to suggest 
that parents and teachers don’t have 
the children’s best interests in mind. 

I believe that with the additional au-
thority and funding schools would re-
ceive from this reform, our teachers, 
parents, principals, and school boards 
will be inspired to do even more—not 
to build swimming pools—they will be 
inspired to make sure that every child 
receives the best education possible. 

It comes down to this—will local 
schools be improved through more 
rules from Washington, DC, or will 
they be improved if we restore the au-
thority for education decisions that 
parents, teachers, and principals once 
had? 

On this issue, I believe the answers 
are best left to our parents, teachers, 
and communities, not Washington, DC. 

Mr. LOTT. Mr. President, I commend 
the Senator for what he has done with 
the education issue. I am really excited 
about the prospect of having, in fact, 
more education funds available for my 
State but decisions made about those 
funds going to the States and local 
governments. I commend him for doing 
that. 

f 

UNANIMOUS-CONSENT REQUEST— 
CAMPAIGN FINANCE REFORM 

Mr. LOTT. Mr. President, I ask unan-
imous consent that the majority lead-
er, after consultation with the Demo-
cratic leader, must turn to S. 25, the 
McCain-Feingold campaign finance re-
form bill prior to the close of the 1st 
session of the 105th Congress, and Sen-
ator MCCAIN be immediately recog-
nized to modify the bill, and it be in 
order for the majority leader to imme-
diately offer an amendment relative to 
campaign finances. I further ask unani-
mous consent that it not be in order 
for any Senator to offer any legislation 
regarding campaign finances prior to 
the initiation of this agreement. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there 
objection? 

Mr. DASCHLE. Reserving the right 
to object. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
Chair recognizes the minority leader. 
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